
BOARD OF FIRE COMMISSIONERS 
SIERRA FIRE PROTECTION DISTRICT 

 
TUESDAY 10:00 A.M. AUGUST 24, 2010 
 
PRESENT: 

David Humke, Chairman 
Bonnie Weber, Vice Chairperson 

Robert Larkin, Commissioner  
Kitty Jung, Commissioner 

John Breternitz, Commissioner 
 

Jaime Dellera, Deputy County Clerk  
Katy Simon, County Manager 
Melanie Foster, Legal Counsel 

Michael Greene, Fire Chief 
 
 The Board convened at 11:08 a.m. in regular session in the Commission 
Chambers of the Washoe County Administration Complex, 1001 East Ninth Street, Reno, 
Nevada, and conducted the following business: 
 
 CONSENT AGENDA – AGENDA ITEMS 2A THROUGH 2F 
 
10-65SF AGENDA ITEM 2A 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of the Agenda for the April 24, 2010 SFPD Board of 
Fire Commissioners Meeting.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment on this item.  
 
  On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner 
Weber, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 2A be approved. 
 
10-66SF AGENDA ITEM 2B 
 
Agenda Subject: “Chief’s Report on Status of Projects including recruitments, 
volunteers, possibility of NV Energy wind-generating grant for existing stations and 
Arrowcreek Station (Page 1).” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment on this item.  
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner 
Weber, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 2B be accepted. 
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10-67SF AGENDA ITEM 2C 
 
Agenda Subject: “Review and acceptance of volunteer report for May and June 
2010 (Pages(s) 2-7).” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment on this item.  
  
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner 
Weber, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 2C be accepted. 
 
10-68SF AGENDA ITEM 2D 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of the Cooperative Agreement and 2010/2011 Annual 
Operating Plan between the Sierra Fire Protection District and the City of 
Reno/Truckee Meadows Consolidated Fire Department; and if approved, authorize 
Chairman to sign the Resolution (Page(s) 8-28).” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment on this item.  
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner 
Weber, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 2D be approved, 
authorized, and executed. The Cooperative Agreement and the Resolution for same are 
attached hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
10-69SF AGENDA ITEM 2E 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to approve and execute an Amendment to Lease 
between the State of Nevada, acting through the Division of State Lands for the 
Division of Forestry (Lessor) and Sierra Fire Protection District (Lessee) to allow 
expanded use and occupancy for the Sierra Fire Protection District of APN 046-021-
03 retroactive to June 9, 2010; No fiscal impact (Page(s) 29-30).” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment on this item.  
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner 
Weber, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 2E be approved and 
executed. 
  
10-70SF AGENDA ITEM 2F 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of the minutes from February 23, March 23, and April 
13, 2010 regular meetings.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment on this item.  
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 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner 
Weber, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 2F be approved. 
 
11:11 a.m. The Board convened as the Board of Fire Commissioners for the Sierra 
Fire Protection District (SFPD) and the Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District 
(TMFPD) for Agenda Item 3. 
 
10-71SF AGENDA ITEM 3 
 
Agenda Subject: “Update on Community Forum meetings regarding operation of 
the new Arrowcreek Station; recommendation to acknowledge receipt and provide 
comment on the list of proposed station operation options contained within 
Attachment A; recommendation to acknowledge receipt of the proposed evaluation 
criteria related to station operation options contained within Attachment B; and 
possible direction to staff to return to the Board following discussion of the 
proposed criteria and option with stakeholders (Page(s) 31-35).  
 
 Chief Greene noted Jack Snook, a nationally recognized expert on fire 
service issues, facilitated the Community Forum meeting that approximately 40 citizens 
attended. He said the Forum focused on the options for the Arrowcreek Fire Station. He 
said staff put together the staffing options based on prior public input and on the 
comments made at that meeting. He explained staff was requesting direction regarding 
the staffing options and the parameters that would be used to determine the validity of the 
options. He advised the options were provided in Appendix A and the evaluation criteria 
were provided in Appendix B of the staff report dated August 11, 2010.  
 
 Chief Greene conducted a PowerPoint presentation that reviewed the 
Arrowcreek Fire Station’s staffing, cost-sharing, boundary and revenue options; 
evaluation parameters; and schedule.  
 
 Chief Greene advised the staff report listed 15 options, but a North Lake 
Tahoe option was brought up since the staff report was done. Commissioner Larkin asked 
how the potential evaluation criteria would be established. Chief Greene explained the 
criteria would examine the advantages and disadvantages of each option, and the 
evaluation parameters were distilled from the Standard of Cover (SOC) criteria. He said 
many of the evaluation criteria used to decide the Sierra Fire Protection District’s 
(SFPD’s) future were similar to the SOC criteria, so they were used in this instance. 
Commissioner Larkin said he had a problem with doing that. He said when deciding on 
whether or not to take the District from the State, the issue was about whether or not the 
District was needed. He stated now the discussion was about a staffing plan. He hoped 
the goal would be to sift through the criteria so three or four options could be brought to 
the Board of Fire Commissioners (BOFC), but he was not sure the criteria listed in 
Appendix B would achieve that.  
 
 Chief Greene stated the first thought was to look at response times, which 
was what the first three criteria were based on. He advised the Emergency Medical 
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Services (EMS) was separated from the fire services because the option of a two-person 
crew with EMS would bring the response time under eight minutes 90 percent of the 
time. He said the fiscal impact for each option would be looked at to determine how the 
option would be paid for.  
 
 Commissioner Larkin said he was not sure how fuels management was 
relevant based on the criteria Chief Greene provided, and he noted there was a permanent 
crew that handled that function. Commissioner Larkin stated the equity and growth 
criteria were long-term issues and did not address staffing. He believed the labor 
agreements were relevant, as was the ability to pay under the fiscal criteria. He was not 
sure how the “Dependence upon a single revenue source” was relevant in this context, so 
he wanted to see how it would play out in terms of sifting through the options. Chief 
Greene said the consultant recommended that criteria, because the issue of one revenue 
stream was being affected by change. He noted the consultant advised the issue surfaced 
when he looked at how things were being done elsewhere. Katy Simon, County Manager, 
said the charge to Chief Greene was to come up with solutions to operate the Arrowcreek 
Fire Station, which would include fiscal issues. She stated cost sharing was an option that 
should be vetted, and she encouraged it should remain on the list. Commissioner Larkin 
reiterated he was not sure how it fit in, but he would reserve judgment for now. He was 
also not sure how the “Maintains ability to pay for wildland fire suppression and 
unanticipated costs” was relevant.  
 
 Commissioner Weber stated the Community Forum was not exactly what 
she thought it would be. She felt it would be geared towards getting the facts out and 
people having a conversation, instead of people making their comments one at a time. 
She believed the community needed to sit down and have a conversation about what 
might work.  
 
 Commissioner Breternitz asked who would ultimately fill out the criteria 
matrix. Chief Greene replied it would be a group effort. He stated there was a taskforce 
that reviewed the notes from the first meeting and were looking at what the financial 
impacts would be. He said then they would group the topics and go back to the citizens to 
obtain their input on what they believed the advantages and disadvantages would be. He 
stated the options would be reviewed and two or three options would then be brought to 
the Board for them to make a decision. 
 
 Commissioner Breternitz asked who was on the team that would evaluate 
the criteria. Chief Greene replied himself; Michael Hernandez, Truckee Meadows Fire 
Protection District (TMFPD) Chief; Tim Alameda, Reno Fire Department Division 
Chief; John Slaughter, Management Services Director; Kurt Latipow, Fire Services 
Coordinator; and Mary Walker, Walker and Associates. Ms. Simon said she felt the 
citizens would want to be assured the criteria had been neutrally and objectively 
evaluated. She suggested retaining someone who was familiar with the information to 
look at it to alleviate any thoughts of staff or anyone else loading the deck. She also 
suggested a third-party then look at the information.  
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 Commissioner Breternitz asked what would happen at the October 13, 
2010 Community Forum if the meeting on September 1, 2010 was the last call for 
proposals. Chief Greene explained all of the information would be put together and 
presented to the citizens, which would be the closing step of the citizens’ input process. 
Commissioner Breternitz asked if further modifications would be allowed at that time. 
Chief Greene said he hoped to get everything that was learned and all of the options on 
the table to see if the citizens wanted to suggest any adjustments.  
 
 Commissioner Breternitz asked when the actual analysis would take place. 
Chief Greene believed the analysis would happen between the September and October 
meetings. He explained there had already been some review of the mapping and the 
assessed valuation to address what the financial impact would be. 
 
 Commissioner Breternitz believed the BOFC would be looking at a 
possible merger over the long-term, which could have the potential to gum up any short-
term decisions. He believed a merger would make a lot of sense, but he felt the focus 
should be on resolving the short-term issues for right now. Chief Greene said SFPD had 
staffing for three stations, but a forth was being built. He advised all of the fire service 
agencies were interrelated and at the operational level there were no resource boundaries. 
He said staffing could not be solved without looking at how it would impact the other 
agencies in the long term and what regionalization would look like. He said the options 
would impact what would happen with the Interlocal Agreement and with the master 
planning process, which was also one of the citizens’ issues. He advised it was hard to 
look at staffing in a vacuum because it was part of a larger issue.  
 
 Commissioner Breternitz stated he liked to think in terms of the long-term 
solutions, but what was being proposed had some serious political implications. He 
believed it would require extensive and expensive study. He said regarding the North 
Lake Tahoe Fire Protection District, one of the board members had indicated they had no 
interest in even having a discussion. He stated it would be a mute point to calculate the 
benefits of a merger with an entity that did not want to merge, and a merger could not be 
accomplished in what he would consider a reasonable timeframe.  
  
 Commissioner Jung said after the Community Forum, the citizens 
indicated they wanted the dialogue to be more back and forth. She asked who represented 
the TMFPD at the last Community Forum. Chief Greene replied Curtis Johnson, retired 
Division Chief, conducted a presentation. Commissioner Jung requested a staff person 
represent the TMFPD in the future. Chief Hernandez stated he asked Chief Johnson to 
attend in his place, but indicated he would have been there if a department-wide retreat 
had not already been scheduled.  
 
 Chairman Humke stated his comments were directed at the process and 
not at Chief Greene. He agreed with Commissioner Weber regarding the format of the 
forum on July 31, 2010, because it was too much of an academic seminar. He said after 
the forum, people indicated that process was why they did not trust County staff. He 
stated hearing the citizens say that was frustrating for the BOFC. 
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 Chairman Humke stated there was a huge amount of material to analyze. 
He agreed with the Manager that all of the suggestions on staffing the Arrowcreek Fire 
Station needed to be put down on paper and any emotions should be kept out of the 
decision. He said legal, fiscal, and political analysis should be provided, which was a 
long process. He stated the stage had been reached where the level of analysis needed 
would be defined. He said people at the July 1st Community Forum wanted a date to be 
picked for making a decision, even if the analysis was not complete. He said no one 
wanted to drag out the process, but the issues of municipal and fire district annexation, 
contracts, and the need to potentially change statutes had to be dealt with. He stated that 
would be a long process and circling a date in 2010 would not fit within the process.  
 
 Chairman Humke said the impact of the negotiations taking place 
regarding the Interlocal Agreement was pointed out. He stated the current Interlocal 
Agreement gave the County no voice, which was wrong. He felt the County either needed 
to get out of the Interlocal Agreement or modify it. He said that process had to coincide 
with SFPD’s process. He said many of the citizens’ suggestions would require analysis, 
and he reminded everyone of the staffing cuts. He indicated he was not sure the team was 
large enough to do the amount of analysis required, and he did not want to create any 
unrealistic expectations.  
 
 Commissioner Weber said regarding Option 1, she felt there were 
sufficient and efficient volunteer stations already, and she was not sure where Option 1 
came from.   
 
 In response to the call for public comment, George Thomas thanked 
Commissioner Weber and Chairman Humke for attending the Community Forum. He felt 
changing the date of the meeting to have a TMFPD/Reno Fire representative present 
would have been beneficial. He agreed the citizens felt like they were not able to provide 
much input at the Community Forum because the items being discussed were all decided 
by staff. He said he would like to make an announcement about the September 1st 
Community Forum, but he had no idea what would be on the agenda. He stated it would 
be helpful to know what the agenda of the Community Forum would be a little earlier, so 
that information could be conveyed to the citizens who wanted to attend. 
 
 Cliff Low noted the Board’s observations were directed to Chief Greene, 
but he believed other people helped design the format of the Community Forum. He 
advised at a meeting a couple months ago, he and other citizens asked for a forum that 
would include direct contact with the BOFC. He asked if the BOFC would be attending 
the September 1st meeting or would it be video taped for the Commissioners not 
attending to view. He said one of the citizens’ concerns was information had been filtered 
and directed in a particular way. He believed the meeting had not been sufficiently 
publicized and the only citizen presenter had been requested to provide his information in 
advance. He asked if staff would be required to reciprocate.  
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 Bob Ackerman stated he requested a workshop on July 13th with the 
BOFC and staff to present the citizens’ views and to have a back-and-forth discussion. 
He said the workshop was an outstanding issue that needed to be resolved, because the 
July 31st and the September 1st meetings did not meet that criteria. He said the financials 
were important when looking at the fire services, and he believed bringing in a third party 
would provide an objective review to get the financials resolved. 
  
 Pete Cannizzaro, Washoe County Volunteer Firefighter’s Association 
President and Galena Volunteer Fire Chief, stated the internal review panel that was 
discussing the future of the fire services should include a volunteer representative. He 
said regarding Commissioner Weber’s comments on Option 1, he requested the program 
should go through the volunteers if that type of program was initiated. He felt the 
participants should be required to take the same training as everyone else. 
 
 Thomas Daly, Estates of Mount Rose Fire Safe Council member, said one 
issue addressed on July 31st and today was the potential for one or more combinations of 
one or more fire districts to be under the control of the BOFC. He said the citizens were 
told there was a legal impediment to doing so, but they had been given no details. He 
indicated it would be helpful for the citizens participating on September 1st to be 
provided with a legal analysis of that issue. 
 
 Donna Peterson said she was not at the Community Forum being 
mentioned, but she believed Community Forums in general were not well organized. She 
felt they should be conducted by either staff skilled in running Community Forums or by 
someone with the skills who was willing to volunteer their services. 
 
 Bob Parker thanked the Commissioners for their comments about the 
Community Forum, and he noted the citizens felt the same way. He advised this was a 
great opportunity to look at all of the fire stations to make sure the fire services provided 
made sense. He noted there was no longer the money to keep doing things the way they 
had been done. 
 
 Peggy Wilkinson said she was concerned about building a station and not 
having the means to staff it. She requested a cutoff date by which the building would not 
go forward unless the station could be staffed.  
 
 There was no further response to the call for public comment. Chairman 
Humke closed public comment. 
 
 Chief Greene said he wanted to verify his understanding of what the issues 
were, so his directions and the expectations of the BOFC would be clear. He stated the 
concern regarding the first Community Forum was the amount of time staff presented 
information. He asked if the intent was to expand the internal technical review committee 
or would the review be done by an independent outside group. Ms. Simon said she 
strongly believed it was in everyone’s best interests to have a neutral third-party involved 
and to leave the review to an internal group was not sufficient. She also felt expanding 
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the group to include volunteer representation was a good idea. She stated involving a 
third party might require additional money, so it was wise the Chief was asking about it 
today. She believed the fire professionals would be better qualified to determine who the 
third party should be.  
 
 Commissioner Larkin stated he concurred with the Manager’s comments. 
He said there would always be opportunities to improve the Community Forums. He 
stated he preferred a peer review to third-party review to do the analysis. He said there 
was time to figure out the staffing of the new station while it was being built. He stated 
this should be a about staffing and about the long-term resolution of the fire services. He 
acknowledged there were a lot of moving parts, but analyzing the world would get 
nowhere. He encouraged Chief Greene to continue to attend the JFAB meetings, because 
he would know the Interlocal Agreement thoroughly by the time the review was done. He 
indicated the JFAB was working on the long-term issues, and he felt the path would be 
very clear at the end of the next six months; but in the meantime, the Chief needed to 
remain focused on staffing.  
 
 Chairman Humke asked who Commissioner Larkin would recommend to 
be part of the peer review. Commissioner Larkin replied Dr. Elwood Miller or fire 
consultants from other entities would be acceptable to conduct a peer review. He believed 
Mr. Latipow would be able to assist in that process. 
 
 Commissioner Weber stated she disagreed with bringing someone else in, 
because she felt there were people in the community that should be a part of this review 
process. She also felt one of the Commissioners should be involved. She agreed the 
committee should not be too big, but she did not feel it was necessary to go out and bring 
someone in as facilitator.  
 
 Commissioner Breternitz said he associated the term “peer review” with 
performance evaluations, and he was not sure he understood its use here versus the term 
“consultant.” Commissioner Larkin explained a consultant was someone brought in to 
assist in the performance of the actual task and a peer reviewer would come in after the 
task was completed to review the documents to see if the identified standards were met. 
Commissioner Breternitz assumed a consultant could be engaged to do the same thing. 
Commissioner Larkin said a consultant might not be a peer. He said a peer would provide 
the level of confidence that what was completed was also what was asked for. Ms. Simon 
explained the idea of the peer review was to check if the methodology was sound, were 
all the inputs reflected, and were all legal questions answered.  
 
 Commissioner Jung said the process had to be kept as objective and 
inclusive as possible, while balancing it against a time constraint. She advised there 
needed to be a steady push towards getting a staffing solution, while ensuring all of the 
feedback and data was available. She believed there should be an objective advisor to 
assure the BOFC and the taxpayers that all of the bases were covered and the report used 
to set policy was objective. Chief Greene said the review committee could be expanded 
to include a Commissioner, a volunteer, and an outside person without a stake in this. He 
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said Mr. Snook could ensure the process was being done objectively based on what was 
being done in other parts of the country. Chief Greene felt the momentum could be 
maintained without having to start over by expanding the technical review committee and 
asking Mr. Snook to facilitate.  
 
 Commissioner Weber agreed with the expansion of the technical review 
committee. She felt it was important the outside person should be someone involved with 
this issue, because they would know what the discussion had been about. She indicated 
she would be willing to serve on that committee if the Commission wanted to have 
representation on it.  
 
 Commissioner Larkin stated the Commissioners appeared to have two 
thoughts: 1) having a facilitator to help the Chief with the meeting, which could be Mr. 
Snook, but he would not be the outside evaluator for the peer review, and 2) he cautioned 
the Commissioners on being involved with the committee because the Commissioners 
needed to keep an objective view. He was concerned the effectiveness of the review 
would be lost if the Commissioners became too invested in the outcomes.  
 
 Chairman Humke asked if staff was ready to conduct the next meeting, 
which was in eight days. Chief Greene replied he believed staff was ready.  
 
 Commissioner Breternitz said he supported modifying the committee, but 
he was not ready to say a Commissioner should be involved. He believed the scope of the 
review should be limited to staffing the Arrowcreek Fire Station, because he would hate 
to see the station sitting empty.  
 
 Chief Greene stated there was an interim staffing plan that was approved, 
which would split the crew. He indicated Commissioner Breternitz said the station should 
be fully staffed in an efficient fashion. He said if the Board was telling the SFPD and the 
TMFPD that was what they wanted to see happen, then staff could bring that forward to 
the BOFC. He felt there had been some ambiguity about that because staff started with an 
interim-staffing plan and talked about what the staffing options were. He said if the 
BOFC was saying it wanted a fully-staffed station, expansion of the Matrix Analysis 
Committee and wanted staff to get some additional inputs; then staff knew what the 
BOFC wanted done. He said for himself that had not been really clear. He knew there 
was an interim-staffing solution and a permanent-staffing solution was being looked at, 
but he did not know what the BOFC wanted the permanent-staffing solution to look like. 
He stated the permanent-staffing solution was part of the whole equation because at some 
point he felt it would impact the JFAB, the distribution of monies, the opportunities for 
efficiencies, and the upcoming SOC. He said the SOC would give the BOFC more 
objective information, so they could find efficiencies and avoid duplications to solve the 
staffing problem long term.  He said if the BOFC wanted to expand the committee and 
have the discussion be more open, then that was the direction he would take going 
forward. He advised that would also have to be the direction from the TMFPD BOFC.  
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 Commissioner Larkin suggested the way to approach this was by making a 
motion. He said the BOFC asked Chief Greene to come back with staffing options, and 
he did not hear anything today that would change that direction; nor had there been any 
increase in the scope of the plan. Chairman Humke felt putting the direction in the form 
of a motion would be beneficial at this time. 
 
 Commissioner Larkin noted Attachment A appeared to be incomplete 
based on public comments. He said the work needed on Attachment A was to expand the 
internal group based on the comments from the Commissioners on who they were 
interested in having on the committee. He stated including Mr. Snook would be at the 
Chief’s discretion, because the Chief was empowered to make those types of decisions 
when it came to the process. He stated several Commissioners expressed some 
dissatisfaction on how the Community Forums were structured, and the Chief should 
consider restructuring the September 1st Community Forum. Commissioner Larkin said 
for Attachment B, equity and growth should be removed because it was a long-term item. 
He stated the “Maintains ability to pay for wildland fire suppression and unanticipated 
costs under Fiscal” should be removed, and “Provides for fuels management in high risk 
areas” under Service should also be removed. He said the matrix should be taken back to 
the internal technical review committee, to Mr. Snook, and to the community to 
determine if any additional criteria should be included. He advised the criteria needed to 
be kept within the confines of staffing only and stated Chief Greene should bring the 
staffing options back to the BOFC. In addition, he should consult with the Manager 
regarding the peer review. He said that individual would not be a consultant, but would 
review what was going on and would provide the BOFC with a third-party objective view 
of the process. He indicated that was his motion. Commissioner Breternitz seconded the 
motion for the purposes of discussion. 
 
 Chairman Humke asked if the Community Forum fell under the Open 
Meeting Law because it was mandated by this Commission. Melanie Foster, Legal 
Counsel, advised if the Board created a group that was advisory to the Board and was 
funded by tax monies that were used for support staff and so on, that group then met the 
criteria for being a public body. She said she was not sure the group absolutely fell under 
the Open Meeting Law in this instance, and she urged the Chief to take the question back 
to the SFPD’s assigned representative at the District Attorney’s Office to determine if 
posting the agenda was required. Chairman Humke asked if the July 31, 2010 
Community Forum was considered to be under the Open Meeting Law. Chief Greene 
replied it was not, and he assumed the same would be true for the September 1st 
Community Forum. He stated there would be a community-wide notification. Chairman 
Humke agreed, but said Ms. Foster’s suggestion to go to the SFPD’s legal advisor was a 
good one.  
 
 Chairman Humke commented he had been contacted by citizens who 
expected an agenda, but providing an agenda did not necessarily mean the Open Meeting 
Law provisions applied. Chief Greene advised an agenda would be sent out tomorrow. 
Commissioner Breternitz asked if there was anything magical about the September 1, 
2010 date. Chief Greene replied the date was chosen due to the facilitator’s, Mr. Snook’s, 
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schedule. He said if the meeting was cancelled, he did not know when it could be 
rescheduled other than having it on the already planned date in October. Commissioner 
Breternitz noted there was public comment about how tight the date was. He felt it was 
important to obtain broad public input on the process instead of adhering to some 
predetermined date. He suggested Chief Greene consider how the broadest participation 
possible could be achieved.  
 
 Chairman Humke asked when the Arrowcreek Fire Station would open. 
Chief Greene replied it was planned for November 2011. 
 
 Chief Greene said he understood the motion included keeping the criteria 
focused on the staffing options only, and he asked if the options on how to pay or 
merging were excluded from this process. Commissioner Larkin explained only looking 
at staffing had to do with how the fire station would be staffed and funded, and the Chief 
was tasked with using the resources within his control. He advised that seeking out 
options not under the Chief’s control was not germane to staffing the fire station. 
Commissioner Breternitz said the staffing options must include considering how an 
option would be funded, because funding was an integral part of the plan.  
 
 Chief Greene said he understood the motion included expanding the 
internal technical review committee, looking at the process of notifying people about the 
September 1, 2010 Community Forum, opening up the process, looking at staffing 
options and how to fund them, answering the questions regarding the Open Meeting Law, 
and conducting a peer review. Commissioner Larkin advised the peer reviewer should be 
hired now, so the peer reviewer could review the process now instead of doing it after the 
documents were completed. Chief Greene said he understood.  
 
 Commissioner Weber stated people who attended the meeting on July 31st 
knew about the September 1st Community Forum and, if the community was aware of it, 
why would the Board encourage Chief Greene to change the meeting date. Chief Greene 
advised he had been working with Kathy Carter, Community Relations Director, and a 
series of questions and answers and press releases came out to make sure the community 
was aware of upcoming Community Forum.  
 
 Commissioner Weber said she was not in favor of the motion if someone 
would be hired to conduct the peer review. Commissioner Larkin explained the peer 
reviewer would be under a short contract to do the review and would not be a permanent 
full-time employee of the SFPD. Ms. Simon suggested using the term “engage.” 
Commissioner Larkin said that was acceptable terminology. Chief Greene asked if a 
Commissioner would be added to the internal technical review committee. Commissioner 
Larkin advised that was not part of the motion. 
 
 On the call for the question, the vote was unanimous in favor of the 
motion. 
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12:52 p.m. The Board adjourned as the Board of Fire Commissioners for the Truckee 
Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFPD). 
 
10-72SF AGENDA ITEM 4 
 
Agenda Subject: “Report on July 31, 2010 JFAB (Page(s) 36-37). 
 
 Chief Greene stated he presented the Joint Fire Advisory Board (JFAB) an 
overview of the Sierra Fire Protection District’s (SFPD’s) challenges. He advised he was 
questioned at length regarding the Arrowcreek Fire Station. He requested clarification 
because he understood the message from the City of Reno’s representatives was 
Arrowcreek was the County’s problem to solve and then the JFAB would be approached 
with the options. Commissioner Jung believed that was so, but it would come to the 
JFAB after the BOFC decided to issue directions.  
 
  There was no response to the call for public comment.  
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 4 be accepted. 
 
10-73SF AGENDA ITEM 5 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation that the Board of Fire Commissioners approve 
participating in the Trust Agreement for Washoe County, Nevada OPEB Trust 
Fund and a resolution authorizing the creation of a new fund entitled “OPEB Trust 
Fund” effective July 1, 2010; and that the Board of Fire Commissioners authorize 
the Finance Director to transfer $400,000 in the Sierra Fire Protection District’s 
Retiree Health Benefits Fund to the Washoe County, Nevada OPEB Trust Fund for 
investment in the Retiree Benefits Investment Fund in Fiscal Year 2010-11 (Page(s) 
38-43). 
 
 Chief Greene explained this was a similar resolution to what was done for 
the Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFPD), and the new fund would get a 
higher return on its investments. 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 Chairman Humke asked what confidence there was that the Legislature 
would not skim these funds once the trust fund was created. Mary Walker, Walker and 
Associates, replied it was an irrevocable trust by law. She said because the trust was 
solely for the benefit of the employees, the money was safeguarded. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Larkin, seconded by Commissioner Weber, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5 be approved and 
authorized. The Resolution for same is attached hereto and made a part of the minutes 
thereof. 
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10-74SF AGENDA ITEM 6 
 
Agenda Subject: “Discussion and possible Board approval to reclassify one vacant 
Firefighter (position #70007032) to a Firefighter/Paramedic position with an annual 
fiscal impact of approximately $5,824 (Page(s) 44-45). 
 
 Chief Greene explained the reclassification would only have an impact of 
$7,487, which was the amount shown in the staff report due to the firefighter position 
being already authorized. He said having a firefighter/paramedic would help maintain the 
Sierra Fire Protection District’s (SFPD’s) service level.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Larkin, seconded by Commissioner Weber, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 6 be approved. 
 
 
10-75SF AGENDA ITEM 7 
 
Agenda Subject: “Discussion and approval of performance goals and objectives for 
Sierra Fire Protection District Fire Chief Michael Chief Greene; amendment of the 
District Fire Chief’s employment agreement to incorporate the performance goals 
and objectives therein (including authorization for the Chairman to execute the 
amendment); and direction to the District Fire Chief and staff regarding any other 
actions the Board believes need to be taken before the renewal date of the 
employment agreement on February 5, 2011 (Page(s) 46-54). 
 
 Commissioner Breternitz said there were some outstanding issues relating 
to Chief Greene’s review and there was a lack of consensus on some of the items. He 
suggested continuing this item to the next meeting.  
 
 In response to the call for public comment, Donna Peterson, said she 
addressed her concerns with the Chief’s review during the Board of County 
Commissioners meeting. She thanked the three Commissioners who met with her because 
the review did not meet the objectives of a true performance evaluation. She said the 
Commissioners should take an objective look at what was expected in a performance 
appraisal and those standards should be applied to whatever plan Chief Greene presented 
to the Board of Fire Commissioners (BOFC) on how he would meet the direction the 
BOFC provided. She said if this tape was replayed, the direction being given would not 
be clear. She stated the objectives and criteria needed to be clear and measureable.  

 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, said she wanted to respond to comments 

made during the County Board of Commissioners meeting about Chief Green’s 
evaluation. She stated a comment was made about her evaluators, and she noted her 
approved list of evaluators had only three employees on it out of 36 people. She said 
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Human Resources did not specify to Chief Greene what the process should be, but he was 
offered suggestions to assist him as to how the process had been done for positions at a 
similar level. She stated there was a comment about people who were the Chief’s 
competitors being included in the list. She said that was required by the International 
City/County Management Association for certified public sector Chief Executive 
Officer’s (CEO’s) to have a 360-degree evaluation, which would include people who 
might be perceived as competitors. She said it was always in the people’s interests that 
everyone evaluated had clear expectations, clear objectives, and clear communications. 
She advised she wanted that clarification to be on the record, because some 
misinformation had been presented.  

 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner 

Larkin, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 7 be continued to the 
September 14, 2010 meeting. 
 
10-76SF AGENDA ITEM 8 
 
Agenda Subject: “Commissioner’s/Managers Announcements, Requests for 
Information, Topics for future agendas and statements relating to items not on the 
Agenda. (No discussion among Commissioners will take place on this item.)” 
 
 Commissioner Weber apologized to Chief Greene for her conduct during 
the Chief’s review process. She said she failed to seek more information from the Chief, 
who did so many great things. She stated one of the Chief’s accomplishments was the 
evacuation process in the Galena area, which was recognized by the Federal Emergency 
Management Agency (FEMA). She noted that was a big feather in the Chief’s cap, but he 
had never come forward to share that with the BOFC. She asked the Manager to arrange 
to have the video shown at a future meeting.  
 
 Chairman Humke stated he had seen the video and it was a really slick 
production, which he meant as a compliment.  
 
 Chief Greene said the evacuation plan and the video was a group effort. 
He stated his hope was to strengthen the relationship with the Board.  
 
10-77SF AGENDA ITEM 9 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public Comment and discussion thereon.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
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 * * * * * * * * * * * 
 
1:10 p.m. There being no further business to come before the Board, on motion by 
Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Weber, which motion duly carried, 
the meeting was adjourned.  
 
 
 
 
  ______________________________ 
  DAVID E. HUMKE, Chairperson 
  Sierra Fire Protection District 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 
 
_________________________________ 
AMY HARVEY, Washoe County Clerk and 
Ex Officio Clerk, Sierra Fire Protection District 
 
Minutes Prepared by Jan Frazzetta,  
Deputy County Clerk   
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